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Fit for the future and ready to grow: 

Kyogle Council has announced the public 

display of its draft budget that sees im-

provements to vital infrastructure and pro-

vides for all sections of the community. 

Kyogle Council Mayor Danielle Mulhol-

land described the draft as a "budget for 

our future". 

“Over the next four years we are invest-

ing more in our bridge replacement pro-

gram, our rural road program and our re-

gional road network program,” Cr Mulhol-

land said. 

“The increased spend will see 50 bridges 

replaced and over $28 million spent on 

improvements and resealing of regional 

and rural road infrastructure. 

“Major road and bridge upgrades are 

scheduled, including substantial improve-

ments to the Clarence Way and Culmaran 

Creek Road. 

“There is additional funding for sealing 

of laneways and streets in Bonalbo, Wood-

enbong, Kyogle and the villages. 

“We are also investing in building im-

provements allocating $1.4 million over 

four years, and in community partnerships 

with projects expected to attract 50 per 

cent external funding.” 

The budget also provides for continued 

local business assistance through the de-

velopment of an economic prospectus.   

“Kyogle Council recently convened a 

local business ideas forum and we have 

listened to our local business owners," Cr 

Mulholland said. 

“We have committed to funding a pro-

spectus and allocated additional funds to 

update it in the future. 

“We are also pleased to announce ex-

tended pool hours at Bonalbo and Wood-

enbong, flexible hours at Kyogle, and free 

use of the Kyogle Memorial Institute 

(KMI) Hall for community and not-for-

profit groups.”   

Kyogle Council General Manager Gra-

ham Kennett said the budget also provided 
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Kyogle Council’s draft budget  provides $5.5 million over three years to complete the initial sealing of 

the Clarence Way. The project assumes a dollar-for-dollar contribution from the State Government.   
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Kyogle Council is reminding the com-

munity not to litter during March and 

April as part of a concerted effort to help 

promote the Hey Tosser! Campaign. 

The Hey Tosser! Campaign aims to edu-

cate the public about litter, the impacts on 

the environment and encourage the local 

community to put their rubbish in a bin or 

take it with them.   

Kyogle Council has been working to 

tackle litter. Council previously launched 

a project focused on reducing litter at 

community events in the local area. 

Through media coverage and placement of 

bins, a major reduction in the amount of 

litter observed was achieved. 

Council’s Manager of Environmental 

Health Services David Bell said littering 

was a damaging but preventable problem. 

“We know the people of Kyogle want a 

clean and safe environment, so we are 

calling on locals to register to report litter-

ing from vehicles so that they can help us 

reduce littering in the Kyogle area,” Mr 

Bell said. 

As part of the Hey Tosser! Campaign 

Kyogle Council is encouraging local resi-

dents to use the Report to EPA system to 

report littering from vehicles. 

“Since February 2015, more than 20,000 

people across NSW registered with 

‘Report to EPA’ to Report Tossers litter-

ing from vehicles. Over 26,000 reports of 

littering from vehicles were made, demon-

strating that many members of the com-

munity care about keeping NSW clean 

and safe for everyone to enjoy,” Mr Bell 

said. 

“By having local residents report 

‘Tossers’ it sends a strong message that 

littering is not tolerated in our community 

and if you litter you will get caught.”  

To report littering from a vehicle you 

need to: 

 have actually seen the litter being 

thrown, or blown, from the vehicle 

 be able to provide the vehicle registra-

tion details and the location where the 

littering took place 

 report the incident within 14 days 

 make your report on the EPA website 

 be willing to attend court as a witness, if 

required. 

To find out more, visit www.epa.nsw. 

gov.au/heytosser or to “Report a Tosser!” 

go to www.epa.nsw.gov.au/reporttoepa/. 

Give a ‘toss’ and help  

REDUCE LITTER 

Kyogle floods 
By the time you read this, the 

flood clean-up for Kyogle and 

surrounding villages should be 

well and truly under way and 

hopefully things will be back to 

normal as soon as possible.   

A very big thank you to Council 

staff, emergency services per-

sonnel and all the people who 

have worked so hard to help our area recover from this disas-

ter.   

They’ve all worked enormously hard to get things moving 

again and I’m very grateful for all their efforts. 

If you see flood damage to any roads and bridges that has-

n’t been attended to yet, please let Council know by calling 

02 6632 1611.  

Council crews will progressively address any flood damage 

as resources permit, so be patient and they’ll get to you.   

As I write this, I’m conscious that our neighbours in Lis-

more and Murwillumbah didn’t fare as well and their clean-

up will take a bit longer. But I’m sure that in a few months it 

will all be just a memory and a story for many.  We are, if 

nothing else, a resilient bunch in the Northern Rivers. 

Mayoral Outreach 

Once we’ve dealt with the aftermath from the recent flood 

event, I hope to get back to having Mayoral Outreach Meet-

ings on a more regular basis.  

If you have pressing issues that you think might best be 

addressed by my meeting directly with community represent-

atives, please contact Janelle McLennan at Council on 02 

6632 0214 so that a suitable time can be arranged. 

If you can also advise her of your issue and 

contact details (ie phone numbers, email, etc),  

this will help me to make some background 

enquiries so that any information you receive 

is correct and up to date. 

New demographics 
The demographics of the Kyogle Local Government Area 

(LGA) keep changing with some newcomers arriving, but 

much to my dismay, not always staying.   

We are promoting the brand “Come for a day, stay for a 

lifetime”, but in order to fulfil the promise inherent in this 

brand we all need to be a bit tolerant of different and new 

ideas.   

If you move to a farming area, it’s reasonable to expect that 

you’ll have farming activities happening around you.  If you 

live in the area, welcome newcomers with an open mind.   

At present, our population projections are very modest and 

we need new people to keep our community vibrant and vital. 

Remember that the next time you get the urge to tweak your 

neighbour’s nose. 

Meeting times 
My calendar is usually pretty full approximately three 

months in advance and that’s certainly true for the autumn 

period.   

However, I’ve very keen to meet with individuals and 

groups if I can to ensure that I have a comprehensive under-

standing of your issues and concerns. 

I may not always be available on the dates that you would 

prefer, but I’ll try to find a time that suits if it’s at all possi-

ble.   

Danielle Mulholland 

From the MAYOR 

http://www.epa.nsw.gov.au/heytosser
http://www.epa.nsw.gov.au/heytosser
http://www.epa.nsw.gov.au/reporttoepa/
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a significant investment in the future of the 

area's young people. 

“It’s important to invest in young local 

people and give them every opportunity to 

cement their future here in our Local Gov-

ernment Area," he said. 

"I’m pleased to announce that we will be 

taking on graduates in Planning and Envi-

ronmental Health, continuing to support 

apprenticeships and this budget provides 

for an ongoing local school-based trainee 

program.”  

Budget highlights  

 $16.2M for rural road improvements 

over four years (up from $13.6M) 

 $12M for improvements to regional road 

network over four years (up from $6.2M) 

 $15M for bridge replacements over four 

years (up from $10.6M) 

 $1.4M for community building improve-

ments over four years 

 Community-based financial assistance 

grant funding increased by 50% 

 KMI Hall fees waived for not-for-profit 

and community groups 

 Extended season and hours for pools at 

Bonalbo and Woodenbong and flexible 

hours for Kyogle  

 The sale of Grove House removed to 

allow it to continue to be utilised by lo-

cal community service providers 

 Fencing playground at Anzac Park 

 New water station at Woodenbong near 

the new skate park and outdoor gym 

 Electric barbecue, new gym building and 

heated pool at Kyogle pool complex 

 Extensions to the public amenities at the 

Woodenbong recreation reserve 

 Additional funding for stormwater im-

provements and renewals 

 Additional funding for sealing of lane-

ways and streets in Bonalbo, Wooden-

bong, Kyogle and villages  

 Contributions towards community part-

nership projects, including in Kyogle; 

 outdoor gym 

 amphitheatre stage 

 labyrinth 

 Local business assistance through devel-

opment of economic prospectus  

 Planning for our future and creating op-

portunities for young people through 

apprenticeships and an ongoing school-

based trainee program 

 Graduates to be taken on in Planning and 

Environmental Health  

 Review of developer contributions and 

local growth management strategy 

Copies of the draft budget are available 

from Council at 1 Stratheden Street, 

Kyogle, on Council’s website 

www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au or at Wadeville 

store, Woodenbong Post Office, Tabulam 

Post Office, Cawongla store, Mallanganee 

Post Office, Old Bonalbo Post Office, 

Kyogle Library, Kyogle Council Admin-

istration Centre, Wiangaree Post Office, 

Bonalbo Post Office, and the mobile li-

brary.  

Submissions should be made in writing 

by 4pm on 19 May 2017 to the General 

Manager, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle or to 

council@kyogle. nsw.gov.au.   

BUDGET BOOST      
for infrastructure, community 

From Page 1 

Residents in Kyogle will have access to 

a new direct transport service to Lismore 

thanks to a project developed out of the 

Kyogle Public Transport Working Group. 

The ‘Bush Turkey Express’, which is a 

new initiative from Kyogle Taxis and Hire 

Cars, will run on a 12 week trial basis 

every Wednesday and Thursday from 19 

April 2017, leaving Kyogle from outside 

Peter's Food Hall at 7.40am to arrive in 

Lismore at 8.25am. 

The service, which was launched at the 

Kyogle Transport Information Day, will 

run a return service from Lismore at 

5.30pm and drop off at 6.15pm. 

Developed out of Kyogle Council's Pub-

lic Transport Working Group’s communi-

ty survey, the service will connect with 

existing services from Lismore and open 

new employment and education opportu-

nities for the Kyogle community. 

Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Danielle Mul-

holland has welcomed the new public 

transport option. 

“It will benefit a broad cross section of 

people who have limited transport op-

tions,” Cr Mulholland said. 

Kon Papadopoulos from Kyogle Taxis 

and Hire Cars said the service would pro-

vide a much-needed boost for the town. 

“Kyogle has been crying out for more 

public transport services. So when the idea 

was raised through the Kyogle Public 

Transport Working Group we felt we were 

in a position to deliver this essential ser-

vice for the community, he said. 

“This service will connect with other 

services leaving Lismore, meaning places 

like Byron Bay and Ballina will become 

accessible to our community. 

“What we heard through the survey is 

that there was a real desire for services 

that would allow people to attend TAFE 

or gain employment. This service will do 

that.” 

Mr Papadopoulos said he hoped to ex-

tend the service to other weekdays over 

time, however, that would be dependent 

on community support and funding.   

The service will operate on a booking 

system with limited seats available. Tick-

ets will cost $7.50 each way. 

Anyone wishing to book a ticket can call 

Kyogle Taxis and Hire Cars on 0435 601 

220. 

Kyogle Taxis to trial new 
BUS SERVICE 

Kon Papadopoulos from Kyogle Taxis and Hire 

Cars will run the Bush Turkey Express between 

Kyogle and Lismore every Wednesday and Thurs-

day. 

http://www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au
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“From a good idea to a stun-

ning bronze statue in just un-

der a year, it has been an 

amazing run.” 

That's how Sharon Tucker, 

co-ordinator of the Bonalbo 

Working Dog Statue project, 

described the grassroots move-

ment to build a statue to com-

memorate Bonalbo as the 

birthplace of working cattle 

dog trials in Australia 67 years 

ago. The first cattle dog trial 

was held at the Bonalbo Show 

in 1950. 

The statue also honours the 

role of the working dog in ru-

ral life. 

Located in Patrick McNamee 

Anzac Memorial Park, Bonal-

bo, the statue was unveiled on 

Saturday 8 April by Fraser 

Ramsey, an original member 

of the show committee which 

ran the first dog trial. 

Almost 300 people attended 

the unveiling, including the 

sculptor who created the 

bronze statue Catherine Ander-

son, of Boonah. 

Bonalbo Show Society Presi-

dent David Whitney chose a 

special rock from his property 

as the plinth for the statue. The 

plinth is big enough for people 

to sit next to the dog and have 

their photograph taken. 

Funding for the statue started 

with small local donations, 

raffles and market stalls. The 

project forged ahead when 

Federal Member for Page Kev-

in Hogan announced a Strong-

er Communities grant to match 

a donation from the Northern 

Co-operative Meat Company. 

It became a reality after 

Kyogle Council, led by Mayor 

Danielle Mulholland, threw its 

support behind the project. 

“I keep talking about the 

results you can get when dif-

ferent levels of government 

work together with communi-

ties - this is a great example 

and a fantastic outcome for 

Bonalbo,” Cr Mulholland said 

at the unveiling ceremony.  

“It may be the start of bigger 

and better things.” 

Council's works program has 

been interrupted by the heavy 

rain and flooding which oc-

curred at the end of March. 

The large amount of damage 

to roads and bridges infrastruc-

ture resulted in the Kyogle 

local government area being 

declared a natural disaster ar-

ea. 

 Four bridges were destroyed 

in the floods: McClellands 

Bridge at Barkers Vale; Col-

lins Creek Bridge on Collins 

Creek Road; Robothams 

Bridge on Williams Road; and 

Hogans Bridge on Sawpit 

Creek Road. 

Since the event, Council staff 

have carried out inspections of 

all roads in the local govern-

ment area and documented the 

damage to roads, bridges and 

causeways with photographs 

and reports. 

The list of damage is being 

used to prepare a revised 

works program with priority 

given to ensuring the travelling 

public's safety and prevention 

of further damage to infra-

structure.  

Temporary bridges have 

been constructed at McClel-

lands Road and Collins Creek 

Road and a detour has been 

constructed, with permission 

from National Parks and Wild-

life Service, through the Bor-

der Ranges National Park to 

provide access to isolated 

properties on Sawpit Creek 

Road. 

Now that work is complete, 

bridge works have recom-

menced with replacement of 

bridges with culverts on Rose-

berry Creek Road. 

 Due to the interruption 

caused by weather conditions 

and the flood event, works are 

about six weeks behind sched-

ule on the two Gradys Creek 

Road bridges Council is cur-

rently working on replacing.  

Once the revised works pro-

gram is developed, Council 

will provide an update on the 

Gradys Creek and Lions Road 

Bridge Replacement Program. 

Grading priorities after the 

flooding have been the badly 

affected Collins Creek Road, 

Horseshoe Creek Road, Proc-

tors Road and Gabal Road.  

When grading of these roads 

is complete, the crews will 

resume Council’s  original 

program, starting with the 

Hillyards Road area and rural 

roads around Woodenbong.  

Construction also will re-

sume then on the Wiangaree 

Back Road rehabilitation and 

sealing of Dam Access Road. 

FLOODS delay 

works program 

Kyogle General Manager Graham Kennett and the Flood Recovery Coor-

dinator Euan Ferguson inspect the temporary bridge constructed by Coun-

cil staff on Collins Creek Road in five days. 

Working dog statue 

UNVEILED 

Fraser  Ramsey and Tom Hale at the 

unveiling of the Bonalbo Working Dog 

Statue. 

Photos: Brenda Green 
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Kyogle Council's damages bill 

for the March flood has hit $10 

million. 

Four bridges were washed 

away, many more were dam-

aged, and there was wide-spread 

damage to the Council's rural 

road network including numer-

ous landslips. 

The floodwaters also inundat-

ed homes and businesses in the 

low lying areas of The Flats and 

the Kyogle central business 

district. 

“The Richmond River flood 

level peaked at 15.95m at Wian-

garee and 17.5m at Kyogle, 

making the flood the second 

largest on record since the dev-

astating 1954 flood,” Council's 

General Manager Graham Ken-

nett said. 

“The newly constructed flood 

levee and spillway in Kyogle 

passed its first true test with 

flying colours.  

“The new flood mitigation 

structures provided the addition-

al warning time and safe evacu-

ation route that they were de-

signed to provide, as well as 

reducing the velocity of flood 

waters through the township, 

minimising damages. 

“The off-stream water storage 

dam also proved its worth, with 

the stored water remaining un-

touched by flood waters.  

“This meant that Kyogle had a 

clean water supply while the 

Richmond River remained tur-

bulent, saving Council and the 

community the cost and health 

risks associated with treating 

dirty flood water.” 

Council staff have worked 

seven days a week to restore 

access to residents isolated due 

to flood damage. 

Council staff and emergency 

services also assisted flood-

affected residents and groups in 

the clean-up after the flood. 

Council would like to thank 

staff for their efforts and the 

Kyogle SES, Kyogle Fire and 

Rescue Brigade, and the Kyogle 

Rural Fire Services volunteers 

for their help during the floods 

and with the clean-up. 

Thanks also to the volunteer 

support service groups such as 

the Red Cross, Lions, CWA, 

ADRA, and community mem-

bers who manned the evacua-

tion centres in Woodenbong, 

Wiangaree and Kyogle and op-

erated a pop-up Disaster Infor-

mation Welfare Centre in the 

shop front of the Kyogle Memo-

rial Institute Hall after the flood. 

“The flood has caused serious 

problems and major damage 

across a wide area, but with the 

continued help and support of 

the community and the commit-

ment and dedication of Council 

staff, we will get through this 

together,” Mr Kennett said. 

A Natural Disaster declara-

tion has been made for the 

Kyogle Local Government 

Area, meaning Council and 

some flood-affected residents 

will be able to access disaster 

assistance funding through the 

jointly-funded Commonwealth-

State Natural Disaster Relief 

and Recovery Arrangements 

(NDRRA).  

For further details on disaster 

assistance go to https://

www.emergency.nsw.gov.au/

for-the-community/disaster-

assistance/index.html 

Flood damage hits  

$10 million 

An aerial view of the flooding in Kyogle. 

Woodenbong and Urben-

ville will do their bit to 

raise funds for the Cancer 

Council by hosting Austral-

ia's Biggest Morning Tea 

events. 

Woodenbong's Biggest 

Morning Tea will be held at 

the Woodenbong Hall on 

Saturday 27 May from 9am 

and will include morning 

tea and lunch. 

There will also be raffles 

which will be drawn at 

1.30pm. First prize in the 

raffle is a quilt, pictured, 

hand crafted and donated 

by Joan Reid. 

Urbenville's Biggest 

Morning Tea will be held 

on Thursday 25 May at the 

Urbenville Bowling Club 

from 9.30am. Raffle tickets 

cost $2 and are available 

from the National Australia 

Bank Woodenbong. 

Cancer Council  

RAFFLE  
Woodenbong Arts 

Group is holding an 

exhibition of member’s 

mixed media art and 

craft works at the 

Woodenbong Public 

Hall from 9-21 May. 

Items in the exhibition 

will be for sale. 

All welcome to attend. 

For further details phone 

07 4666 5152. 

Woodenbong art 

ON SHOW 
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Three-Piece is the title for the latest 

exhibition at the Roxy Gallery. 

The exhibition showcases three talented 

female artists in our region - Anthea 

Moffatt, Wendy McGain and Pam Cow-

gill, all of whom have a strong creative 

profile in the arts at a local and national 

level. 

All three women have a host of experi-

ence in working in the visual arts areas of 

painting and sculpture and in this collabo-

rative exhibition they have come together 

to exhibit a collection of their recent 

paintings. 

The women have had a variety of differ-

ent influences in their life and explored 

different artistic techniques and mediums, 

with this exhibition depicting a genera-

tional connection to creative expression. 

Working in the mediums of acrylic and 

oil, their works are strong interpretations 

of subjects such as landscapes and human 

movement, expressed in an abstract, ex-

pressionistic style.   

The Roxy Gallery is honoured to host 

this exhibition as all three artists have 

been extremely supportive and involved 

in the continuing success of the gallery.  

Having exhibited in group and solo ex-

hibitions in the course of the gallery's life,  

Anthea, Pam and Wendy’s works  have 

inspired and influenced many emerging 

artists. 

This exhibition will be on display with 

works for sale until 6 May 2017. 

THREE-PIECE 
exhibition at The Roxy 

Works by Anthea Moffatt (left) Wendy McGain (centre) and Pam Cowgill (right) which are part of the Three-Piece Exhibition currently on show at The Roxy 

Gallery. 

TENORI is returning to 

Kyogle by popular demand. 

The three-member group 

(pictured right)  which features 

the talents David Kidd, Craig 

Atkinson and Andrew Pryor 

will perform at the Kyogle Me-

morial Institute on Sunday 7 

May at 2pm. 

The three men met while 

touring internationally with 

The Ten Tenors. 

Kyogle and District Arts 

Council asked Tenori to come 

back to Kyogle after the suc-

cess of the group's performance 

last year. 

The acoustics of the KMI hall 

delighted the performers as 

well as the audience with many 

people commenting on how 

lovely and sharp the sound of 

the music and their voices 

were.  

With a combined sixty years 

international experience in the 

industry, these three polished 

professionals know exactly 

how to put on a dynamic, up-

lifting and hugely entertaining 

show.  

They bring their sense of fun 

and sophistication to classics 

from the worlds of opera, musi-

cal theatre, jazz and everything 

in between.  

If you enjoyed their last per-

formance you are bound to be 

highly entertained with their 

new line of songs and comical 

antics. 

Tickets will be available at 

the door on the day.  

Doors will open at 1.30pm 

for a 2pm start.  

Tickets will cost $20 for 

adults, $5 for children under 

18, and $40 for a family ticket 

(two adults and two children) 

$40. 

TENORI    
returns to Kyogle 
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It's show time in the Upper Clarence. 

The 89th annual Bonalbo Show will be 

held on Friday 28 April and Saturday 29 

April, with the Woodenbong Show to 

follow on Sunday 30 April. 

Friday's program at Bonalbo will in-

clude working cattle dog trials and the 

judging of the pavilion exhibits, while 

on  Saturday there will be a two-ring 

horse program, bush pony and sporting 

events, Olympic jumps, heavy horses, 

pen and led cattle, show dogs and poul-

try competitions. 

As well as the traditional show attrac-

tions on Saturday, there will be a range 

of market stalls, petrol-powered Hot 

Rod cars, and a free jumping castle. 

The Next Gen Ag Challenge will be 

held after the grand parade and opening 

on Saturday afternoon. 

The action at the Woodenbong Show 

gets underway at 8am with horse events 

and show jumping and continues 

throughout the day. 

The program includes beef cattle judg-

ing, a miniature horse show, kids danc-

ing, a Show Girl competition, Young 

Farmers Challenge, pavilion classes, and 

a damper competition. 

There also will be novelty events and 

games for children, a grand parade, and 

a dog show. 

There will be plenty of grandstand and 

picnic seating around both the Bonalbo 

and Woodenbong showgrounds and hot 

and cold food and refreshments will be 

available at the two events. 

IT’S SHOW TIME 
Farmers Market 

The Kyogle Farmers Market is held on 

Saturday mornings in Stratheden Street, 

Kyogle. To book a stall phone Rupert on 

0403 628 292 or Anne on 6632 1851. 

Stringband to play at Kyogle 
Canadian old time music outfit, the All 

Day Breakfast Stringband, will play the 

Kyogle Memorial Hall on Tuesday 9 May as 

part of their Australia-New Zealand tour. 

The event will be hosted by Watling & Bates 

and will also feature the Barkers Vale Broth-

ers.  Tickets are $25 or $20 concession. Pre-

sale tickets are available online at www.try 

booking.com/NWZA; or in-store at Mac-

dades Homewares in Kyogle. Doors open 

6pm for a 7pm start. 

Community CALENDAR 

Lego Challenge 
A LEGO challenge will be held at the 

Kyogle library on Thursday 4 May 2017 

after school from 4-5pm. 

The event will be open to two age 

groups - 10-14 year old and 15 -18 year-

old.  

The winner of each age group will 

receive an iTunes card and there will be 

free pizza and giveaways for all. 

No bookings required, just come along 

on the day and bring your friends to join 

in or cheer you on.   

Manga workshop 
An Anima/Manga workshop with a 

local youth artist will be held at the Li-

brary on Friday 12 May 2017 after-

school from 4-5pm. 

The workshop is open to 10-18 year 

olds. There will be free pizza and givea-

ways for everyone involved. No book-

ings required; come along on the day.  

Share the dignity 
Kyogle library is the drop off point for 

the Share the Dignity charity. 

People are asked to support local 

women in crisis during the Share 

the Dignity Appeal by dropping off new, 

unopened, in-date feminie sanitary prod-

ucts to the library. 

All donations are distributed by local 

charity groups to local women in crisis 

in the Kyogle Council area. 

Library closure 
The library will be closed for the AN-

ZAC Day public holiday on Tuesday 25 

April. It will reopen at 10am Wednesday 

26 April 2017.   “Lest we forget.” 

Meeting place 
Does your group need a free, central 

location with parking, full air condition-

ing and free WiFi at which to meet? 

Why not consider meeting at the 

Kyogle library. 

Or would you like to start an interest 

group or present a free workshop to pro-

mote your skills/products at Kyogle li-

brary? 

 For further information, contact 

Kyogle library staff on 6632 1134. The 

library is taking regular and one-off 

bookings for meetings in 2017. 

JP services 

Did you know you can have docu-

ments certified at Kyogle library? 

You can now also print off, make cop-

ies and scan certified documents and 

have your Statutory Declarations wit-

nessed by a NSW Justice of the Peace at 

Kyogle library. 

Contact library staff 

for further details on 

6632 1134 

Book group 
The Kyogle Library 

Book Discussion Group is open to eve-

ryone and meets at the library on the 

third Tuesday of every month from 

10am for 10.30am. 

The group is free and is happy to dis-

cuss any book you've enjoyed reading. 

For further details drop into Kyogle 

library or phone 6632 1134. 

The group is informal and friendly and 

encourages an active book discussion. 

Colouring in for adults 
Kyogle library invites you to join the 

Colouring-in for Adults Group. 

The group meets on the second Friday 

and fourth Wednesday of each month at 

10am for a 10.30am start. 

Colouring is fun, relaxing, sparks crea-

tivity and promotes mindfulness. 

Lego Club 
Lego Club meets at the Kyogle library 

on the second and fourth Thursdays of 

each month from 4-5pm. 

Lego Club is free for all five to 12 year 

olds and gives children the chance to get 

creative and build to a theme. Contact 

Kyogle library on 6632 1134 for details 

or to book a place at the next Lego 

Club.  

KYOGLE LIBRARY 

Kyogle Library 

NEWS          

https://clicktime.symantec.com/a/1/62Mx56SHiViM-1A29bhlK1ezn9PLGVBD4j3Y6A7xJFc=?d=pWmYNDMymt5eLrcy1tHqiM-I7k3qjVDyO4cC5t5vWXWXpKRPC-QY8KmdKs1cqeoEwtCU-yce5EBrlZ9WHsabhD81nBFaF7eajMDOLNx1pRLBA34IKTjPyLrjY7zTdcsodyXF91LJdx5S82fkeSMR56mLK12sgUdy3POXfP8ufcn4cX54-
https://clicktime.symantec.com/a/1/62Mx56SHiViM-1A29bhlK1ezn9PLGVBD4j3Y6A7xJFc=?d=pWmYNDMymt5eLrcy1tHqiM-I7k3qjVDyO4cC5t5vWXWXpKRPC-QY8KmdKs1cqeoEwtCU-yce5EBrlZ9WHsabhD81nBFaF7eajMDOLNx1pRLBA34IKTjPyLrjY7zTdcsodyXF91LJdx5S82fkeSMR56mLK12sgUdy3POXfP8ufcn4cX54-
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The class 1 noxious weed, Pond 

Apple (Annona glabra), has been 

detected on the Far North Coast of 

NSW. 

Regarded as one of Australia’s 

worst weeds, it has been classified 

as a Weed of National Significance 

due to its invasiveness, potential for 

spread, and economic and environ-

mental impacts. 

The weed has already had devas-

tating effects on the wet tropic bio-

region of Far North 

Queensland where it has 

invaded more than 2,000 

hectares of environmentally 

valuable mangrove forest. 

Pond Apple is a member 

of the Annonaceae family 

and shares the same genus 

(Annona) as Custard Apple, 

Soursop and Cherimoya, 

and was originally introduced as a 

rootstock for these commercially 

valuable exotic fruits.  

The tree is distinguishable by its 

20-30mm diameter creamy-white to 

light-yellow flower, and its fruit, 

which is similar to a smooth-

skinned Custard apple, is 50-

150mm in diameter and contains 

around 140 pumpkin-like seeds. 

If you suspect you have found an 

infestation or would like to learn 

more about Pond Apple or any  

other high priority weed species, 

visit www.fncw.nsw.gov.au  or call 

02 6623 3847. 

Pond Apple 
found on North Coast 

KYOGLE COUNCIL  

HOURS 8.30AM-4PM 

MONDAY TO FRIDAY 

PO BOX 11, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle, NSW, 2474                           

Telephone : 02 6632 1611, After hours emergency: 02 6626 6800      

Facsimile: 02 6632 2228, Email: council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au       

Website: www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au  Facebook: www.facebook.com/KyogleCouncil 

A WARD 

Cr  Kylie Thomas  

0439 193 955 

kylie.thomas@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

Cr  Hayden Doolan 

0402 097 185 

hayden.doolan@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

Cr Janet Wilson 

0419 600 848 

janet.wilson@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

B WARD 

Cr John Burley (Deputy Mayor) 

6632 1436 

john.burley@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

Cr  Maggie May 

0499 551 714 or 6633 3338 (a/h) 

maggie.may@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

Cr  Robert Dwyer 

6632 3352 

bob.dwyer@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

C WARD 

Cr  Danielle Mulholland (Mayor) 

0438 931 425 

danielle.mulholland@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

Cr  Lindsay Passfield 

6635 1429 

lindsay.passfield@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

Cr  Earle Grundy 

6665 3290 

earle.grundy@kyogle.nsw.gov.au 

Council Meetings: The next Ordinary Council meeting will 

be held on Monday  8 May 2017 at 5pm. Ordinary meetings 

are held on the second Monday of every month except Jan-

uary. Meetings start at 5pm and are held at the Kyogle 

Council Chambers, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle. 

The first item of general business is Question Time which 

provides an opportunity for the public to ask questions of 

Councillors and senior staff. To speak to Council on a     

specific issue during the meeting, email or phone the    

General Manager prior to the close of business on the day 

preceding the meeting for public access. 

 

REGIONAL ROADS INFORMATION 

www.myroadinfo.com.au 

RECYCLING FACILITIES 

All  Council waste facilities have recycling 

capabilities (if separated) and can recover 

oil, paper, cardboard, steel, aluminium, glass, and plastic 

at no charge. 

The waste facility hours of operation are:  

Kyogle: 7.30am-12pm Monday to Friday 

   9am-4pm Saturday & Sunday 

Woodenbong: Tuesday & Saturday 9am-4pm  

Bonalbo: Wednesday & Saturday 9am-4pm  

Mallanganee: Thursday & Sunday 9am-4pm   

Council 
CONTACT 

Council Meetings 

The seeds of the 

Pond Apple. 

The leaves of 

the Pond Apple. 

A Pond Apple 

flower. 

http://www.fncw.nsw.gov.au

